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(iii) Heterosexually active persons 
with multiple sexual partners (that is, 
those Medicare beneficiaries who have 
had at least two documented episodes 
of sexually transmitted diseases within 
the preceding 5 years). 

(3) Exception. Individuals described in 
paragraphs (a) (1) and (2) of this section 
are not considered at high or inter-
mediate risk of contracting hepatitis B 
if they have undergone a 
prevaccination screening and have 
been found to be currently positive for 
antibodies to hepatitis B. 

(b) Blood clotting factors: Conditions. 
Effective July 18, 1984, blood clotting 
factors to control bleeding for hemo-
philia patients competent to use these 
factors without medical or other super-
vision, and items related to the admin-
istration of those factors. The amount 
of clotting factors covered under this 
provision is determined by the carrier 
based on the historical utilization pat-
tern or profile developed by the carrier 
for each patient, and based on consider-
ation of the need for a reasonable re-
serve supply to be kept in the home in 
the event of emergency or unforeseen 
circumstance. 

(c) Blood clotting factors: Furnishing 
Fee. (1) Effective January 1, 2005, a fur-
nishing fee of $0.14 per unit of clotting 
factor is paid to entities that furnish 
blood clotting factors unless the costs 
associated with furnishing the clotting 
factor are paid through another pay-
ment system, for example, hospitals 
that furnish clotting factor to patients 
during a Part A covered inpatient hos-
pital stay. 

(2) The furnishing fee for blood clot-
ting factors furnished in 2006 or a sub-
sequent year is be equal to the fur-
nishing fee paid the previous year in-
creased by the percentage increase in 
the consumer price index for medical 
care for the 12-month period ending 
with June of the previous year. 

[55 FR 22790, June 4, 1990; 55 FR 31186, Aug. 1, 
1990, as amended at 69 FR 66422, Nov. 15, 2004; 
77 FR 69363, Nov. 16, 2012] 

§ 410.64 Additional preventive serv-
ices. 

(a) Medicare Part B pays for addi-
tional preventive services not de-
scribed in paragraph (1) or (3) of the 
definition of ‘‘preventive services’’ 

under § 410.2, that identify medical con-
ditions or risk factors for individuals if 
the Secretary determines through the 
national coverage determination proc-
ess (as defined in section 1869(f)(1)(B) of 
the Act) that these services are all of 
the following: 

(1) Reasonable and necessary for the 
prevention or early detection of illness 
or disability. 

(2) Recommended with a grade of A 
or B by the United States Preventive 
Services Task Force. 

(3) Appropriate for individuals enti-
tled to benefits under part A or en-
rolled under Part B. 

(b) In making determinations under 
paragraph (a) of this section regarding 
the coverage of a new preventive serv-
ice, the Secretary may conduct an as-
sessment of the relation between pre-
dicted outcomes and the expenditures 
for such services and may take into ac-
count the results of such an assessment 
in making such national coverage de-
terminations. 

[73 FR 69933, Nov. 19, 2008, as amended at 75 
FR 73615, Nov. 29, 2010] 

§ 410.66 Emergency outpatient serv-
ices furnished by a nonpartici-
pating hospital and services fur-
nished in a foreign country. 

Conditions for payment of emergency 
inpatient services furnished by a non-
participating U.S. hospital and for 
services furnished in a foreign country 
are set forth in subparts G and H of 
part 424 of this chapter. 

[71 FR 48136, Aug. 18, 2006] 

§ 410.67 Medicare coverage and pay-
ment of Opioid use disorder treat-
ment services furnished by Opioid 
treatment programs. 

(a) Basis and scope. (1) Basis. This sec-
tion implements sections 1861(jjj), 
1861(s)(2)(HH), 1833(a)(1)(CC) and 1834(w) 
of the Act which provide for coverage 
of opioid use disorder treatment serv-
ices furnished by an opioid treatment 
program and the payment of a bundled 
payment under Part B to an opioid 
treatment program for opioid use dis-
order treatment services that are fur-
nished to a beneficiary during an epi-
sode of care beginning on or after Jan-
uary 1, 2020. 
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(2) Scope. This section sets forth the 
criteria for an opioid treatment pro-
gram, the scope of opioid use disorder 
treatment services, and the method-
ology for determining the bundled pay-
ments to opioid treatment programs 
for furnishing opioid use disorder treat-
ment services. 

(b) Definitions. For purposes of this 
section, the following definitions 
apply: 

Episode of care means a one-week 
(contiguous 7-day) period. 

Opioid treatment program means an 
entity that is an opioid treatment pro-
gram (as defined in § 8.2 of this title, or 
any successor regulation) that meets 
the requirements described in para-
graph (c) of this section. 

Opioid use disorder treatment service 
means one of the following items or 
services for the treatment of opioid use 
disorder that is furnished by an opioid 
treatment program that meets the re-
quirements described in paragraph (c) 
of this section. 

(1) Opioid agonist and antagonist 
treatment medications (including oral, 
injected, or implanted versions) that 
are approved by the Food and Drug Ad-
ministration under section 505 of the 
Federal, Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act 
for use in treatment of opioid use dis-
order. 

(2) Dispensing and administration of 
opioid agonist and antagonist treat-
ment medications, if applicable. 

(3) Substance use counseling by a 
professional to the extent authorized 
under State law to furnish such serv-
ices including services furnished via 
two-way interactive audio-video com-
munication technology, as clinically 
appropriate, and in compliance with all 
applicable requirements. During a Pub-
lic Health Emergency, as defined in 
§ 400.200 of this chapter, where audio/ 
video communication technology is not 
available to the beneficiary, the coun-
seling services may be furnished using 
audio-only telephone calls if all other 
applicable requirements are met. 

(4) Individual and group therapy with 
a physician or psychologist (or other 
mental health professional to the ex-
tent authorized under State law), in-
cluding services furnished via two-way 
interactive audio-video communication 
technology, as clinically appropriate, 

and in compliance with all applicable 
requirements. During a Public Health 
Emergency, as defined in § 400.200 of 
this chapter, where audio/video com-
munication technology is not available 
to the beneficiary, the therapy services 
may be furnished using audio-only tele-
phone calls if all other applicable re-
quirements are met. 

(5) Toxicology testing. 
(6) Intake activities, including initial 

medical examination services required 
under § 8.12(f)(2) of this title and initial 
assessment services required under 
§ 8.12(f)(4) of this title. 

(7) Periodic assessment services re-
quired under § 8.12(f)(4) of this title. 
During the Public Health Emergency 
for the COVID–19 pandemic, as defined 
in § 400.200 of this chapter, these peri-
odic assessments can be furnished via 
two-way interactive audio-video com-
munication technology, as clinically 
appropriate, and in compliance with all 
other applicable requirements. In cases 
where a beneficiary does not have ac-
cess to two-way audio-video commu-
nications technology, periodic assess-
ments can be furnished using audio- 
only telephone calls rather than via 
two-way interactive audio-video com-
munication technology if all other ap-
plicable requirements are met. 

(c) Requirements for opioid treatment 
programs. To participate in the Medi-
care program and receive payment, an 
opioid treatment program must meet 
all of the following: 

(1) Be enrolled in the Medicare pro-
gram. 

(2) Have in effect a certification by 
the Substance Abuse and Mental 
Health Services Administration 
(SAMHSA) for the opioid treatment 
program. 

(3) Be accredited by an accrediting 
body approved by the SAMHSA. 

(4) Have in effect a provider agree-
ment under part 489 of this title. 

(d) Bundled payments for opioid use 
disorder treatment services furnished by 
opioid treatment programs. 

(1) CMS will establish categories of 
bundled payments for opioid treatment 
programs for an episode of care as fol-
lows: 

(i) Categories for each type of opioid 
agonist and antagonist treatment 
medication; 
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(ii) A category for medication not 
otherwise specified, which will be used 
for new FDA-approved opioid agonist 
or antagonist treatment medications 
for which CMS has not established a 
category; and 

(iii) A category for episodes of care in 
which no medication is provided. 

(2) The bundled payment for episodes 
of care in which a medication is pro-
vided consists of payment for a drug 
component, reflecting payment for the 
applicable FDA-approved opioid 
agonist or antagonist medication in 
the patient’s treatment plan, and a 
non-drug component, reflecting pay-
ment for all other opioid use disorder 
treatment services reflected in the pa-
tient’s treatment plan (including dis-
pensing/administration of the medica-
tion, if applicable). The payments for 
the drug component and non-drug com-
ponent are added together to create the 
bundled payment amount. The bundled 
payment for episodes of care in which 
no medication is provided consists of a 
single payment amount for all opioid 
use disorder treatment services re-
flected in the patient’s treatment plan 
(excluding medication and dispensing/ 
administration of medication). 

(i) Drug component. The payment for 
the drug component for an episode of 
care will be determined as follows, 
using the most recent data available at 
time of ratesetting for the applicable 
calendar year: 

(A) For implantable and injectable 
medications, the payment is deter-
mined using the methodology set forth 
in section 1847A of the Act, except that 
the payment amount shall be 100 per-
cent of the ASP, if ASP is used. 

(B) For oral medications, if ASP data 
are available, the payment amount is 
100 percent of ASP, which will be deter-
mined based on ASP data that have 
been calculated consistent with the 
provisions in part 414, subpart 800 of 
this chapter and voluntarily submitted 
by drug manufacturers. If ASP data are 
not available, the payment amount for 
methadone will be based on the 
TRICARE rate and for buprenorphine 
will be calculated using the National 
Average Drug Acquisition Cost. 

(C) Exception. For the drug compo-
nent of bundled payments in the medi-
cation not otherwise specified category 

under paragraph (d)(1)(iii) of this sec-
tion, the payment amount is be based 
on the applicable methodology under 
paragraphs (d)(2)(i)(A) and (B) of this 
section (applying the most recent 
available data for such new medica-
tion), or invoice pricing until the nec-
essary data become available. 

(ii) Non-drug component. The payment 
for CY 2020 for the non-drug component 
of the bundled payment for an episode 
of care is the sum of: 

(A) The CY 2019 Medicare physician 
fee schedule non-facility rates for the 
following items and services: 

(1) Psychotherapy, 30 minutes with 
patient 

(2) Group psychotherapy 
(3) Alcohol and/or substance (other 

than tobacco) abuse structured assess-
ment and brief intervention at the non- 
physician practitioner rate. 

(4) For administration of an 
injectable medication, if applicable, 
drug administration (Therapeutic, pro-
phylactic). 

(5) For the insertion, removal, or in-
sertion and removal of the implantable 
medication, if applicable, the applica-
ble rate. 

(B) For dispensing oral medication, if 
applicable, an approximation of the av-
erage dispensing fees under state Med-
icaid programs. 

(C) One fourth of the sum of the CY 
2019 Clinical Laboratory Fee Schedule 
rate for two drug tests, presumptive, 
capable of being read by direct optical 
observation only and for a drug test, 
definitive, 1–7 drug classes. 

(iii) No medication provided episodes of 
care. The bundled payment amount for 
CY 2020 for an episode of care in which 
no medication is provided is based on 
the non-drug component rate for an 
episode of care in which a drug is dis-
pensed or administered, not including 
any amounts reflecting the cost of dis-
pensing or administration of a drug. 

(3) At least one OUD treatment serv-
ice described in paragraphs (b)(1) 
through (5) of this section must be fur-
nished to bill for the bundled payment 
for an episode of care. 

(4) Adjustments will be made to the 
bundled payment for the following: 

(i) If the opioid treatment program 
furnishes: 
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(A) Counseling or therapy services in 
excess of the amount specified in the 
beneficiary’s treatment plan and for 
which medical necessity is documented 
in the medical record, an adjustment 
will be made for each additional 30 
minutes of counseling or individual 
therapy furnished during the episode of 
care. 

(B) Intake activities described in 
paragraph (b)(6) of this section, an ad-
justment will be made when intake ac-
tivities are furnished. 

(C) Periodic assessments described in 
paragraph (b)(7) of this section, an ad-
justment will be made when this serv-
ice is furnished. 

(D) Additional take home supply of 
oral drugs of up to 21 days, in incre-
ments of 7 days, an adjustment will be 
made when oral medications are dis-
pensed. 

(ii) The payment amounts for the 
non-drug component of the bundled 
payment for an episode of care, and the 
adjustments for counseling or therapy, 
intake activities and periodic assess-
ments will be geographically adjusted 
using the Geographic Adjustment Fac-
tor described in § 414.26 of this chapter. 

(iii) The payment amounts for the 
non-drug component of the bundled 
payment for an episode of care, and the 
adjustments for counseling or therapy, 
intake activities and periodic assess-
ments will be updated annually using 
the Medicare Economic Index described 
in § 405.504(d) of this chapter. 

(5) Payment for medications deliv-
ered, administered or dispensed to a 
beneficiary as part of the bundled pay-
ment is considered a duplicative pay-
ment if a claim for delivery, adminis-
tration or dispensing of the same medi-
cations for the same beneficiary on the 
same date of service was also sepa-
rately paid under Medicare Part B or 
Part D. CMS will recoup the duplica-
tive payment made to the opioid treat-
ment program. 

(e) Beneficiary cost-sharing. A bene-
ficiary copayment amount of zero will 
apply. 

[84 FR 63189, Nov. 15, 2019, as amended at 85 
FR 19286, Apr. 6, 2020; 85 FR 27620, May 8, 
2020] 

§ 410.68 Antigens: Scope and condi-
tions. 

Medicare Part B pays for— 
(a) Antigens that are furnished as 

services incident to a physician’s pro-
fessional services; or 

(b) A supply of antigen sufficient for 
not more than 12 months that is— 

(1) Prepared for a patient by a doctor 
of medicine or osteopathy who has ex-
amined the patient and developed a 
plan of treatment including dosage lev-
els; and 

(2) Administered— 
(i) In accord with the plan of treat-

ment developed by the doctor of medi-
cine or osteopathy who prepared the 
antigen; and 

(ii) By a doctor of medicine or oste-
opathy or by a properly instructed per-
son under the supervision of a doctor of 
medicine or osteopathy. 

[54 FR 4026, Jan. 27, 1989, as amended at 65 
FR 65440, Nov. 1, 2000] 

§ 410.69 Services of a certified reg-
istered nurse anesthetist or an an-
esthesiologist’s assistant: Basic rule 
and definitions. 

(a) Basic rule. Medicare Part B pays 
for anesthesia services and related care 
furnished by a certified registered 
nurse anesthetist or an anesthesiol-
ogist’s assistant who is legally author-
ized to perform the services by the 
State in which the services are fur-
nished. 

(b) Definitions. For purposes of this 
part— 

Anesthesia and related care means 
those services that a certified reg-
istered nurse anesthetist is legally au-
thorized to perform in the state in 
which the services are furnished. 

Anesthesiologist’s assistant means a 
person who— 

(1) Works under the direction of an 
anesthesiologist; 

(2) Is in compliance with all applica-
ble requirements of State law, includ-
ing any licensure requirements the 
State imposes on nonphysician anes-
thetists; and 

(3) Is a graduate of a medical school- 
based anesthesiologist’s assistant edu-
cational program that— 

(A) Is accredited by the Committee 
on Allied Health Education and Ac-
creditation; and 
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